BOARD OF SELECTMEN MEETING MINUTES

TOWN OF EPPING, NEW HAMPSHIRE

Tuesday, November 1, 2022
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ATTENDANCE

Chairman Joe Trombley; Selectmen Bob Jordan, Mike Yergeau and John Cody; Town Administrator Gregory C. Dodge; Executive Secretary Joyce Blanchard.  Vice-Chairman Tom Gauthier was excused.  Selectman Cody arrived late.
CALL TO ORDER

Chairman Trombley called the public meeting to order at 6:30 PM.

ENTER INTO NON-PUBLIC SESSION, RSA 91-A:3 II (a) compensation (e) legal
Motion by Chairman Trombley to enter into non-public session in accordance with RSA 91-A:3 II (a) compensation (e) legal.  Seconded by Selectman Yergeau.  Motion carried 3-0.  Roll Call Vote; Selectmen Jordan, Yergeau and Trombley all voting aye.

RECONVENE

Chairman Trombley reconvened the public session at 7:00 PM in the Town Hall meeting room and via Zoom.

PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE

SEALING OF THE NON-PUBLIC MINUTES

Motion by Selectman Yergeau to seal the non-public minutes of November 1, 2022.  Seconded by Selectman Jordan.  Motion carried 3-0-1. Selectman Cody abstained
CONSENT CALENDAR

Minutes from the October 24, 2022 Selectmen’s meeting were submitted for approval.

Payroll Manifest for the pay period ending October 27, 2022 in the amount of $174,908.53 was submitted for approval.

Accounts Payable Manifest for the period ending October 27, 2022 in the amount of $1,816,483.94 ($1,000,000.00 is for the School, $124,034.00 is for Wolcott for paving, $173,758.39 is for the Lagoon Project and $508,691.15 is for the town) was submitted for approval.

Yield Tax Bond payment in the amount of $1,334.34 for map and lot 036-006-001 was submitted for approval.
Motion by Chairman Trombley to approve the consent calendar as submitted.  Seconded by Selectman Jordan.  Motion carried 4-0.

BUSINESS

CONSERVATION COMMISSION
Appointment for Gabriel Porter as an Alternate to the Conservation Commission for a term of one year was submitted for approval.

Motion by Chairman Trombley to approve the appointment for Gabriel Porter as an Alternate to the Conservation Commission for a term of one year.  Seconded by Selectman Jordan.  Motion carried 4-0.

Appointment for Elizabeth Wilson to the Conservation Commission for a term of three years was submitted for approval.

Motion by Chairman Trombley to approve the appointment for Elizabeth Wilson to the Conservation Commission for a term of three years.  Seconded by Selectman Jordan.  Motion carried 4-0.

DEPARTMENT OF PUBLIC WORKS
Purchase Order for Wolcott Construction Inc. to pave Boody Farm Road, Daniel Drive and Harvey Lane in the amount of $155,831.44 was submitted for approval.  Road Supervisor David Reinhold stated the paving is scheduled for Monday and Tuesday.
Motion by Selectman Jordan to approve Wolcott Construction Inc. to pave Boody Farm Road, Daniel Drive and Harvey Lane in the amount of $155,831.44.  Seconded by Selectman Cody.  Motion carried 4-0.
Mr. Reinhold explained the difficulty he is having locating a sidewalk plow, they are hard to find and we might want to have a warrant article.

POLICE
Police appointment for Officer Inzenga to Police Officer 1 with a new hourly rate of $23.91 was submitted for approval.
Motion by Selectman Jordan to approve the police appointment for Officer Inzenda to Police Officer 1 with an hourly rate to $23.91.  Seconded by Selectman Cody.  Motion carried 4-0.
Police appointment for Officer Marsh to Police Officer 1 with a new hourly rate of $23.91 was submitted for approval.
Motion by Selectman Jordan to approve the police appointment for Officer Marsh to Police Officer 1 with an hourly rate to $23.91.  Seconded by Selectman Cody.  Motion carried 4-0.
TAX WARRANT

Second Issue Tax Warrant for 2022 in the amount of $10,922,747.55 was submitted for approval.
Motion by Selectman Cody to approve the Second Issue Tax Warrant for 2022 as stated in the amount of $10,922,747.55.  Seconded by Selectman Jordan.  Motion carried 4-0.

MEMORIAL BRIDGE SIGN
Purchase Order to Summit Signs for 1 single sided sign for “Charlie Goodspeed” in the amount of $2,110.00 was submitted for approval.  Discussion followed regarding the size and aluminum versus bronze knowing bronze would cost more.
Motion by Selectman Jordan to approve the purchase order to Summit Signs for 1 single sided sign for “Charlie Goodspeed” not to exceed $3,500.00 in cast bronze.  Seconded by Selectman Cody.  Motion carried 4-0.

W&S – REVOLVING FUND LOAN

Supplemental Loan Agreement with the State of New Hampshire Water Pollution Control Revolving Loan Fund Program in the amount of $2,190,000.00 was submitted for approval.

Motion by Selectman Yergeau to approve the Supplemental Loan Agreement with the State of New Hampshire Water Pollution Control Revolving Loan Fund Program in the amount of $2,190,000.00.  Seconded by Selectman Jordan.  Motion carried 4-0.   

RESIGNATION

Resignation from Mike Schena from the Epping Public Works Department effective November 2, 2022 was submitted for approval.  Town Administrator Gregory C. Dodge mentioned Mr. Schena worked part time for DPW and part time for the transfer station.
Motion by Selectman Cody to accept the resignation from Mike Schena from the Epping Public Works Department effective November 2, 2022.  Seconded by Selectman Yergeau.  Motion carried 4-0.
BUDGET REVIEW – FIRE

Assistant Fire Chief Joe Lombardo reviewed the original budget, a budget with three new full-time fire hires, a budget with new pay rates and a budget that reflected the new hires and new pay rates. A lengthy discussion regarding the best way to explain and report the needs for the Fire Department to the Budget Committee and the public followed.
Motion by Chairman Trombley to submit a budget that reflected the new hires and new rate increases to the Budget Committee with the expectation to have the three hires in a warrant article.  Seconded by Selectman Jordan.  Motion carried 4-0.
Chairman Trombley requested a refined list of increased rates from Selectmen Jordan and Cody be sent to the Board of Selectmen for discussion.
Mr. Lombardo stated he has adjusted the price of diesel in the budget due to the increase in price.
Chairman Trombley would like to have the final budget by the end of November and sent to the Budget Committee the first week of December.

For full details refer to the ETV tape.
WATER AND SEWER DEPARTMENT
Appointment for Scott Pim as a Water and Sewer Commissioner until the election in March 2023 was submitted for approval.

Motion by Chairman Trombley to approve the appointment for Scott Pim as a Water and Sewer Commissioner until the election in March 2023.  Seconded by Selectman Cody.  Motion carried 3-0.  Selectmen Yergeau had momentarily stepped out of the meeting.
BUDGET CON’T
Chairman Trombley discussed giving some of the department budgets to the Budget Committee before the budget is finalized as a whole budget.  
Motion by Chairman Trombley to send pages 1-13 and 23-24 to the Budget Committee for the November 9th meeting for preliminary review, comments and feedback.  At the November 30th Budget Committee meeting they will receive the full budget.  Seconded by Selectmen Jordan.  Motion carried 3-1-0.  Selectman Cody voted nay.

The Water and Sewer Department needs to be at the Board of Selectmen’s meeting with their budget before November 30th.  
The Revenue and Default Budgets can be reviewed at the November 7th meeting.

ADMINISTRATOR’S REPORT

Town Administrator

Town Administrator Gregory C. Dodge reminded everyone that Daylight Savings Time is this Saturday.  Clocks to be set back one hour.

Town Administrator Gregory C. Dodge announced a preliminary approval rebate from the new lights will be $17,000.

Town Administrator Gregory C. Dodge asked for a motion of approval on behalf of the W&S Commission regarding a letter from Synagro.  They would like to run the dewatering operations 24 hours per day 5 days per week with 12 hours of operation on Saturday.  Mr. Dodge said approval would waive the noise ordinance.

Motion by Selectman Yergeau to approve the Synagro project with the stipulation the Board of Selection hear from the W&S Commissioners with their approval.  Seconded by Selectmen Jordan.  Motion carried 3-0-1.  Selectman Cody abstained.

Town Administrator Gregory C. Dodge reported the Town was approved to join the Epping School District on the Palmer Oil contract with a price of oil at $3.949 per gallon through June 2023.
INDIVIDUAL SELECTMEN REPORTS

Selectmen Tom Gauthier

Excused
Selectman Mike Yergeau

No Report
Selectman John Cody

No Report
Selectmen Bob Jordan
Selectmen Jordan noticed the Fire Museum lights have not been included with all the other town buildings for new lighting.  Town Administrator Gregory C. Dodge will look into this.
Selectman Joe Trombley

Chairman Trombley stated Trick or Treat was awesome this year.  There were lots of police in the area.  
Chairman Trombley would like to see the garage presentation from Road Supervisor Dave Reinhold at the next meeting.
Motion by Chairman Trombley to always have “draft” stamped on all budgets worksheets until the budgets have been approved.  Seconded by Selectmen Jordan.  Motion carried 4-0.  

Chairman Trombley updated the board members regarding Conservation and the LUCT Fund.  They will be having a warrant article asking for 50% contribution to conserve land in Epping.
Chairman Trombley, Selectmen Yergeau and Mr. Dodge attended a DES meeting in Concord with the Water and Sewer Commissioners.  DES feels Epping needs to change the system at the Waste Water Plant and will help fund the project but Epping needs to create a new plan. Mr. Trombley feels the meeting was positive but was hoping for more feedback form DES regarding what is needed to make those changes.  The Water and Sewer Commission will start coming to the Selectmen’s meetings to report on the project.  After the elections the Representatives will be invited to attend to be updated on the issues.
Selectman Jordan reported the developer from the Martin Road project spoke to the Planning Board to explain the State has funds available to Towns who host Work Force Housing projects.
The money is offered to Towns to deal with expansion.  Selectman Yergeau understands that there won’t be any hook ups for 3-5 years.  

Town Administrator Gregory C. Dodge told the Board he received a call asking for support on a CDBG grant from the Board of Selectmen for the Ladd’s Lane Work Force Housing project.  His answer was the Board was uncommitted and Work Force Housing is a Planning Board issue.  There will be a presentation to the Board regarding this grant.
ADJOURN

Motion by Chairman Trombley to adjourn the meeting.  Seconded by Selectman Cody.  
Resident Grace Lavoie stated she expected to see all the Selectmen at the polls on November 8th and hopes everyone votes.

Mrs. Lavoie is having an issue with the Zoning Board not notifying her with a project change that abuts her property.  There was a parking issue that turned into more apartments that was previously approved.  Chairman Trombley stated this is a Zoning Board of Adjustment issue and the Board of Selectmen do not have any jurisdiction regarding this issue.  He will speak to the Code Enforcer and ask her to look into the subject.

Motion carried 4-0.

Meeting adjourned at 10:20 p.m.

Respectfully Submitted:

Joyce Blanchard
Executive Secretary
_____________________________

Joe Trombley, Chairman

_____________________________

Mike Yergeau, Selectman
_____________________________

Bob Jordan, Selectman
_____________________________

John Cody, Selectman

Selectman Gauthier was excused

Date:  November 7, 2022
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